SDASFAA Annual Business Meeting

April 5, 2011
Page | - 1 -

SDASFAA ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING
Tuesday, April 5, 2011
AmericInn, Chamberlain SD

CALL TO ORDER:  President, Starla Russell called the meeting to order at 12:13pm.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Starla handed out copies of the agenda.  Carolyn Halgerson made a motion to approve the agenda as presented.  It was seconded by Deb Henriksen and the motion passed.
RMASFAA UPDATE:  Sharon Kienow, Past RMASFAA President, started the meeting with a hello from Janet Riis, current RMASFAA president who due to a scheduling conflict in Nebraska couldn’t attend the conference.  Sharon stated that the annual RMASFAA fall conference held in North Dakota in October was a success.  She shared sad news that Randy Thompson, RMASFAA treasurer, had died unexpectedly around Christmas time.  John Curl, former RMASFAA treasurer, kindly stepped back into the position to complete the rest of Randy’s 2011 term.  The RMASFAA Board Meeting was held March 11-12, 2011 and South Dakota was represented by President Starla Russell.  Sharon stated that preparations are currently taking place for Summer Institute (SI) June 5-10, 2011 in Salt Lake City UT which will host for its final year when SI will move to Colorado.  The theme for SI is “RMASFAA’s Got Talent”.  Early registration price of $700 for the whole week ends April 30th.  Sharon encouraged campuses to consider sending staff members for training and noted that Cindy Ostert from Black Hills State will be a trainer this year.  She also pointed out that a $500 Diversity Scholarship is available to help with travel costs and the application is located on the RMASFAA website.  A new blog has been developed by RMASFAA which will replace the newsletters that were created and sent out quarterly.  This summer they will be spotlighting each of the RMASFAA states.
Sharon reported that the RMASFAA Training Committee has been charged with coming up with the top of “Diversity” in their training materials.  She explained that the format for the Leadership Pipeline has moved to starting a new group every other year and encourages members who want to become more active in leadership positions to get involved.  8-9 sets of new mentors and mentees will begin the program.  Brenda Murtha from Augustana College has been a mentor in the program in the past.  Sharon pointed out that RMASFAA will be holding upcoming elections for open leadership positions in case anyone is interested and reminded voting members to vote.  She noted upcoming training events such as the annual NASFAA Conference in July in Boston and the 2011 RMASFAA Conference in Missoula MT.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM March 24, 2010, BOARD MEETING:  A few grammatical changes were noted.  Carolyn Halgerson made a motion to approve the minutes with revisions.   Cindy Swinson seconded the motion and the motion passed.
OFFICER REPORTS

SECRETARY:  No report
TREASURER:  Becky Pribyl reported to the membership that SDASFAA began the year strong with over $8,900 in the checking account.  Incoming since January 1st included membership dues from 22 institutions and 20 associate members for a total of $2,925.  Sponsorship income received so far is $3,400 and another $3,450 of income from registrations for the spring conference with $180 left to collect.  She also reported that $375 from the 2010 high school counselor workshops was received in 2011.
Expenses thus far include $128.99 for the water koozies handed out at the conference, $1007.76 from the February Executive Board meeting and $1,686.12 from Starla’s attendance at the NASFAA Leadership Conference in March.  The Review Committee who met in February to review the 2010 financial records had expenses of $217 and in preparation for the spring conference the Recognition Committee recorded expenses of $316.46 with $100 more coming for the Doug Steckler award.  The ending balance as of April 1, 2011 is $15,568.79.

Becky also reviewed the Asset Statement showing that the Savings Account balance at $10,961.98, the Great Plains CD balance of $15,000 and the Plains Commerce CD balance of $15,000.  Becky noted to the membership that we had closed the Wells Fargo CD with very low interest and opened the Great Plains CD.  Total available assets as of April 1, 2011 are $56,430.77.
PAST-PRESIDENT:  Report will be given under the Recognition Committee.
PRESIDENT-ELECT:  Kristy O’Kief gave a preview of her upcoming year as president-elect stating that she will serve as the 2011 Chair of the website host and development ad hoc committee, the high school counselor workshop committee and the 2012 spring conference planning committee.  Work has already begun on each of those committees.
Kristy explained that the website host & development ad hoc committee was formed due to the October 2010 announcement by Great Lakes at the RMASFAA conference that they would no longer be providing the web hosting and maintenance of the SDASFAA website and gave us until end of April 2011 to make arrangements to have the web content moved.  She listed the goals of the committee as follows:  1) review all options and to find the best avenue for the SDASFAA website such as find a company that would host and maintain the SDASFAA website or find a company that would host and have a member of SDASFAA learn how to maintain the SDASFAA website and then provide training to other members and 2) find a company to handle the SDASFAA listserv as SDSU will no longer provide the listserv support.
The 2011 High School Counselor’s Workshops have been set for the week of December 5th – 9th at six sites across South Dakota.
The 2012 Spring Conference Planning Committee is in the final stages of selecting a date and west river location for the conference.
PRESIDENT:  Starla Russell reported on her duties from the past year including serving as a the chair of the Membership Information Sub-Committee, the High School Counselor’s Workshop Committee and the 2011 Conference Planning Committee.  She also discussed her roles and the opportunities she sees for the coming year.  She began as SDASFAA’s President in May 2010.  She attended the RMASFAA October 2010 Conference in Grand Forks, ND.  SDASFAA held a state meeting on October 10, 2010 during RMASFAA Conference where it was learned that Great Lakes would no longer host the SDASFAA website nor would they continue their role in the publicity and graphics design for the website.

Starla stated that she served as the RMASFAA Secretary through the RMASFAA October 2010 Transitional Board Meeting.  She also assisted with the November 2010 Decentralized Training in Chamberlain, SD, developed the 2011 SDASFAA Budget in February 2011, began implementing a Strategic Planning Process in January 2011, attended the NASFAA Leadership Conference in March 2011 in Washington, DC, and attended the RMASFAA Winter Board meeting in March 2011 in Denver, CO.

APPROVAL OF OFFICER REPORTS: Brenda Murtha made a motion to accept the officer reports as presented.  Cindy Ostert seconded that motion and the motion passed.

2010 COMMITTEE REPORTS
EDUCATION COMMITTEE:  Cindy Ostert reported that the SDASFAA 2010 Support Staff Workshop was held November 9-10 in Watertown.  The workshop took place at the Country Inn & Suites.  Education Committee members attending were Marlene Seeklander, Lake Area Technical Institute; Cindy Swinson, South Dakota State University; and Cindy Ostert, Black Hills State University.  Committee members unable to attend were Mary Anne Whitman, Presentation College and Carolyn Halgerson, Kilian Community College.  Jean Rock and Jackie Payne were also on the committee, but had to resign due career changes outside of SDASFAA.  

Sixteen people registered for the conference and from the evaluations that were turned in, all were very satisfied and happy with the workshop.   In honor of SDASFAA’s 40th Anniversary, those attending were pampered with manicures by the Lake Area Technical Institute’s Cosmetology Department.  During the workshop, the attendees were literally wined and dined, as the dinner on the 9th was topped off with a wine and beer tasting event.  Sessions at the workshop included Direct PLUS loan processing; year round Pell grants; FAFSA updates; private loan self-certification; and a motivational session starring Woody and Buzz from Toy Story.  

Next workshop will be October 27-28, 2011 in Deadwood SD.

HIGH SCHOOL COUNSELOR SUB-COMMITTEE:  Starla Russell reviewed the evaluations of the 2010 High School Counselor Workshops.  She stated that evaluations were submitted online through a Survey Monkey survey. Attendance at the 2010 workshops was 148, which was an increase over 2009. This also mean an increase in revenue from $800 in 2009 to nearly $2,000 in 2010.  Starla suggested the need to build on information presented at the workshops, such as, what happens after students submit the FAFSA? There is also a desire to open participation to more admissions or other campus personnel.  Site locations have been set for next year she stated that site coordinators for the workshops have been included as committee members. 2010 was the first year that an “early bird” registration fee of $20 was offered, compared to the regular fee of $25. She stated they are looking at not continuing that offering in 2011 because of a concern that the rates weren’t fairly charged, because we made some people who registered later pay the extra $5 but not others. There were also initial issues with the online registration process.  Starla will forward her notes to Kristy as the committee chair for 2011.
AWARENESS & COLLEGE GOAL SUNDAY COMMITTEE:  Jay Larsen was not present, but Starla Russell read his prepared report and provided handouts regarding the College Goal Sunday (CGS) program with the CGS Summary 2007-2011 (Student/Family Surveys and 2010-11 info) and the CGS Leadership.  
Jay thanked the volunteers for their continued commitment to help plan, publicize, and assist students at the CGS sites. He complimented everyone’s professionalism in providing assistance for students (and families) to get their FAFSAs completed and to receive financial aid information. 

Jay reported that the National College Goal Sunday leadership from Marcia Weston and La Toya Sykes is appreciated.  In 2010, the Y-USA and Lumina Foundation provided primary funding for the CGS operations and for state funding. The South Dakota funding was originally for three years, but the funds were used for five years. There is funding available from the Y-USA for an additional three years.

Jay explained that the 2011 numbers are misleading since the Kyle and Pine Ridge sites did not report their attendance. The Agency Village site was stormed out twice from wind blizzards. The weather may have affected other sites as well.  Even so, CGS was very successful in providing assistance to students who have one or more characteristics for low-income (27.1% family income of $0-$20,000), minority (34.6%), first-generation (30%), or non-traditional (13.2%). 

He went on to explain that several new initiatives were implemented in 2010 including: targeted publicity (e. g. La Voz Hispana magazine), posters specific to the sites, working with the SD Department of Education (College Access Grant), and TV web site calendars.  The site coordinators tried again to work with the various media outlets.  A big change was the elimination of the $500 education prize drawing.  Flash drives pre-loaded with CGS PowerPoint and financial aid resources, including FAFSA information were provided to CGS attendees. The publicity efforts continued with newspaper ads, PSAs on TV & radio, school emails, posters, direct mail to SD Planning Day identified minority students, agencies, and other local contacts.

Jay stated that there are several discussion items that SDASFAA needs to consider for the coming year and he would like to hear feedback from the association:
1. Leadership positions and volunteers

2. Future funding sources

3. Sites (example – Watertown replacing Agency Village, two sites at Rapid City and/or Sioux Falls, any site changes, etc).

4. 2012 date – February 12 is first Sunday after Super Bowl Sunday. Set multiple dates.

5. Using FAIN’s to assist students/families in College Goal Sunday preparation.

6. Web site – Mapping Your Future www.collegegoalsd.org  is $1500 (previously paid by EAC/GLHEC). Could the SDASFAA web site be used?

7. Increasing participation.

CONFERENCE SUB-COMMITTEE:  Starla Russell thanked her committee for the help in planning the conference and thanked everyone for coming.  After the initial issue with the website regarding registration, the rest of the planning went smoothly. She complimented the AmericInn staff who are great to work with and so very accommodating to our group.  She discussed the goals of the committee in planning the conference which included developing sessions that addressed both financial aid and business office needs, incorporated discussions regarding program integrity and federal issues, included state and national higher education issues, promoted early registration, utilized hotel facilities through cost-effective means, communicated the executive board’s initiatives for strategic planning and College Goal Sunday, utilized the expertise of committee members to host a successful conference, and increased the visibility of sponsors, exhibitors and donors.  She stated that the goal was to get 60 attendees at the conference and she stated that including the presenters they met that goal.  She stated there were 52 paid participants registered for the conference and a good number of people took advantage of the 1-day registration option.  She stated that the block of rooms was full with some attendees staying in the overflow hotel.   Starla stated that due to decreased conference expenses, the conference did yield a profit.  She is excited about the training topics and opportunities on the agenda.  She encouraged anyone with concerns or suggestions for next year’s conference to please share them.
REVIEW COMMITTEE:  Pam Lane reported that the Review Committee met in February to review the books from the 2010 year.  The committee complimented Becky for the great records that she keeps.  Her organization made it very easy for them to follow the income and expenses.  The committee found no concerns or errors.  They did have one question for Becky regarding mileage reimbursement.  SDASFAA does not currently have a policy on the method used for mileage reimbursement which means that sometimes the reimbursements to the same person attending different meetings get different amounts reimbursed.  It was explained that sometimes a board member leaves from a different location such as different mileage from ones home versus office causing a different number of miles per trip.  The board is looking into any need for a policy change.  The committee also made a recommendation to the board to look at opening up some financial aid training to tax preparers and those in the investment industry like SDASFAA does for high school counselors.
COMMITTEE OF RECORD:  Grant Uecker gave the following recap of 2010:  Events; College Goal Sunday was held 02-21.  The workshops were quite popular and well attended by prospective students for the 2010-2011 school year.  The SDASFAA Spring Conference was held in Huron at the Crossroads March 22-24.  It was the Association’s 40th Anniversary Celebration.  The annual Veteran’s Workshop was held in Pierre, June 15, with additional information shared with attendees on the new Chapter 33 Program implemented by the Veteran’s Administration in August of 2009. The NASFAA Conference was held in Denver, July 18-21.  The RMASFAA Conference was held in Grand Forks, ND, October 10-13.  The Support Staff Workshop was held in Watertown, November 9 & 10. Fall Decentralized Training was held at the AmericInn in Chamberlain November 15-16.  The Federal Student Aid Conference was held in Orlando, Florida, November 30 –December 3.  The High School Counselor Workshops were Held December 7-9.  The weather was not a factor for attending conferences this year, so that was a change from last year. 
Federal changed included the Federal Direct Student Loan Program which replaced the Stafford Loan Program went into effect on July 1.  This took the banks out of the program causing concern for the many student loan workers that were scheduled to become unemployed.  As usual, with a new program, some confusion was experienced by students and financial aid offices with the change.  The new website www.studentloans.gov was created for students and parents to go to do entrance counseling and complete a Master Promissory Note.  With some minor delays in some cases, students received their funds and life seemed to return to almost normal.  
The economy continued to struggle.  With unemployment at more than 9 percent, many households continued to experience unemployment.  The war in Afghanistan was now in its 10th year and was a factor in creating a Federal Budget deficit of almost 14 Trillion.  Also, a massive Gulf of Mexico oil spill affected much of the country causing rises from fish food to fuel costs.  In the November election, Democrats controlling the Congress got punished at the ballot box.  They lost control of the House and saw their power eroded in the Senate.  Finally, in some good news, a former financial aid director from Black Hills State, John Gritts, who now works for the Department of Education in Denver, was awarded the National Indian Education Association’s Elder of the Year Award.  The award is presented to an elder 60 years or older.  Big John said that he did not realize that he was an Elder.  The Department was concerned about the For-Profit schools providing a viable education allowing students to get good paying jobs and not defaulting on the Federal Student Loans they received.  Therefore, the Department was on track to implement Gainful Employment Regulations.  These Regulations may also spill over into other postsecondary schools that have programs that do not provide a degree.  The Super Bowl was won by the New Orleans Saints over the Indianapolis Colts.  The weather was record setting, with flooding rains and hot temperatures.  However, the great South Dakota farmers managed to get most of the crops in resulting in some excellent yields.  

The executive council consisted of; President, Patti Klinkhammer, who resigned in April and was replaced by President-elect Starla Russell.   In addition, Jean Rock, who was the Associate Member, left the financial aid profession in July of 2010 and was replaced by Brad Riebel of US Bank.  Also, Denise Grayson agreed to stay on as Past-President for another year, when her term would have ended at the end of 2010.  Other members were; President Elect, Starla Russell, WDT, Past President, Denise Grayson, DSU, Secretary, Laura Olson, USF, Treasurer, Becky Pribyl, NSU, Board Member, Greg Binstock, Augie, Board Member, Sharon Martin, WDT, Board Member, Robert Prouty, MMC, and Board Member Marlene Seeklander, LATI.   

MEMBERSHIP INFORMATION SUB-COMMITTEE:  Starla Russell reported that one of her goals this year was to look at committee structures and their purposes as well as looking at ways to grow the SDASFAA membership.  The membership information sub-committee is a committee where their really isn’t a lot of structure and the P&P’s description of this committee is much different than what they do.  The committee members review the membership list periodically and check to see if the website is updated correctly, but there is no function where committee members solicit new memberships or follow up on non-renewals.  Becky as the chair and the treasurer sends out the renewal notices and collects membership dues annually.  This year Starla would like to see this committee more active in identifying ways to increase membership and contacting non-renewing organizations/schools. She has asked the committee to look at updating the online list, include titles for the members and have a regular review process for updates.
RECOGNITION COMMITTEE:  Denise Grayson reported that it was a pleasure to be able to solicit the association for nominations for our annual awards again and stated that this year’s recipients are very worthy of the recognition that they have received.  She thanked those who took the time to nominate fellow members and hopes it continues in the future.  She stated that we have all felt that we have “thankless” jobs at times so we need to be sure to show our appreciation for everyone who volunteers their time and talents for our association.

As a member of the Recognition Committee, Denise stated that she will soon be working on a slate of candidates for the executive committee positions that will be open for 2012.  She hopes that everyone will seriously consider running for an open office in SDASFAA.  There are many personal and professional benefits of holding a position on the SDASFAA executive board.  The ability to attend the NASFAA Leadership Conference was a tremendous opportunity for her, a very good reason to consider running for SDASFAA President-Elect.  Volunteer organizations such as SDASFAA depend on the expertise and commitment of everyone involved in order to survive.

Denise also stated that for tracking purposes the committee is looking at updating a document for years of service of SDASFAA members.  Over the last couple years, recognition for years of service have been missed and asked everyone to identify themselves if they’ve been missed in being recognized.  Hopefully an updated document will help this cause.

WEBSITE HOST & DEVELOPMENT AD HOC COMMITTEE:  Kristy O’Kief reported that in October 2010 at the state meeting at the RMASFAA conference, SDASFAA was notified by Great Lakes that they would no longer be hosting and maintaining the SDASFAA website.  During the November 2010 board meeting it was determined that we needed to review all of the options available to us and there were three that the board looked at:  

1)  Webhosting with a SDASFAA member in charge of updating website content.
This is the least expensive but also has a challenge of learning how to maintain website.
2)  Webhosting and updating done by a third party  

Drawback: expensive (Mapping your future quoted several prices with the minimum of $200 per month which would add up to $2400 a year)
3)  Webhosting and updating done by a third party and re-vamping the website

Very expensive
After reviewing each of the different options, Kristy made the recommendation at the February Board meeting that we go with webhosting and a SDASFAA member maintaining the website because this was the most cost effective.  She volunteered to be the SDASFAA member who learns how to maintain the website and to transfer the website to the new host.  Per her recommendation the Board selected godaddy.com as the new webhosting site.  The cost for one year of webhosting and 6 years of the domain name being registered with godaddy.com was $88.40.  
Kristy has been working with Great Lakes to get the domain name www.sdasfaa.org transferred to godaddy.com and Great Lakes is in the process of sending her the web files so that she can then transfer the website to godaddy.com.  Initially Great Lakes wanted SDASFAA to have this done by the spring conference but after consulting with Mike Mutziger we have until the end of April to complete this transfer.  Kristy is hoping for a smooth transition.  After reviewing the information on the website she realized there is information that is outdated and will make sure to update this which includes the current members of the board.  
At the state meeting at RMASFAA in October 2010, Cindy Swinson indicated that SDASFAA may also need to remove the SDASFAA listserv from the SDSU network as well.  
At one of the board meetings a member mentioned Yahoo Groups and since Kristy currently has a yahoo email account she researched to see how to set up a Yahoo Group and whether or not all members of the group had to have a yahoo id.  With Yahoo Groups there is no cost.  She reported there are two ways to add a member:  1. Invite a member: requires member to have a yahoo account or 2. Add Member:  does not have to have a yahoo account but would not be able to access yahoo groups online features.  This should not be a big deal since if they need to send an email out to the group member does not have to log in to perform this function.  With adding a member, she can only enter 10 members a day.
Deleting a member:

To delete a member, she goes to the member list and places a check mark by the member to remove and saves the changes.  To see how the yahoo group worked, she added the SDASFAA board members and received good feedback so the plan is to begin adding SDASFAA listserv member to the Yahoo Group after the Spring 2011 Conference.

As long as someone is a member of the Yahoo Group they will be able to send an email out the group.  If someone who is not a member tries to send an email to the group they will receive a message letting them know they are not eligible to email to this group and it gives them instruction on requesting an invite.  However if they request an invite they will need a Yahoo account so the recommendation is that instead of creating an account they email Kristy for permission.

Group Email Addresses

	Post message:
	sdasfaa@yahoogroups.com

	Unsubscribe:
	sdasfaa-unsubscribe@yahoogroups.com  or krokief@dwu.edu 


STRATEGIC PLANNING AD HOC COMMITTEE:  Starla Russell stated that the strategic planning process has started.  She spent some time going through the progress of the Strategic Planning Committee who met yesterday as a pre-conference workshop to begin the strategic planning process which is one of the goals of her presidency.  Yesterday’s pre-conference kickoff had a large focus on determining what areas of SDASFAA to focus on, prioritizing the goals of the planning process and to review the future of College Goal Sunday.  Starla pointed out to attendees that the top areas of priorities such as corporate sponsorship structure, membership goals, committee responsibilities, the timing of when we do things as an association and College Goal Sunday were written on large poster-size pages and attached to the walls of the conference facility.  She is asking for members to review those topics and provide feedback by writing on the pages including ideas for change as well as what is good about current structure or activities.  At the end of the conference, the pages will be gathered and reviewed by the committee at a future meeting and those will be used to guide the committee throughout the coming year.
APPROVAL OF COMMITTEE REPORTS:  Mary Anne Whitman made a motion to approve the committee reports as presented.  Pam Lane seconded the motion.  No further discussion took place and the motion passed.
OLD BUSINESS

2012 SDASFAA SPRING CONFERENCE:   Kristy O’Kief has been working with Deb Henriksen on finalizing the location at The Lodge of Deadwood.  The concern they have run into so far is with the limited number of state-rate rooms available.  Deb has determined that it may not be a problem, but it depends on whether or not business office personnel will continue to be invited and come or if only financial aid offices will be invited.  March 25-28, 2012 and April 1-4, 2012 (Easter is April 8th) are the options for the dates of the conference.  $74 will be the room rate for non-state employee rooms.  Members in attendance were asked for a vote of which dates worked best and the majority of the votes were for April 1-4, 2012.  Deb and Kristy will work to finalize the contract and other details in the coming months.
NEW BUSINESS

2011 DECENTRALIZED TRAINING:  Sharon Martin reported that plans are currently in process to hold Decentralized Training in Chamberlain on November 8-9, 2011 with a topic yet to be determined.  The board had identified this as a priority to provide state training twice a year and to expand the training offerings to others on campus as well.  The hope is to choose a topic that will involve others from campus to attend like personnel from college business offices.  In 2010, NASFAA did not provide training materials and SDASFAA did our own training topic and materials.  More information will be available late summer.  
2011 COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS & STRUCTURE:  Starla Russell handed out copies of the 2011 committee assignments and noted some changes in the committee structures.  She talked about the change in using vice chair positions during this year so that the vice chair was able to take on the chair role in 2012.  Using this structure will help committees with consistency and stability as they transition from year to year.  She talked about the division of where committees fall under the different board positions. An item for future consideration with the board is moving committees to different areas within the executive council and the idea of having members at large take on more responsibility with committees.  Starla stated that volunteers are always needed and encouraged members to look at helping on committees and considering becoming vice chairs in the future.
2011 BUDGET REVIEW:  Starla Russell gave a brief review of the 2011 budget as presented and approved by the board at their February meeting showing anticipated income of $16,300 and expenses $16,725 for the year.  A concern of hers was that she didn’t present a balanced budget, but after review of the P&P it was determined that president doesn’t have to.  Starla continues to pursue associate members, with a goal of 20 associate members for 2011. Her goal for institutional members is 24. We currently have 21 institutional members, and are hoping to have additional colleges who didn’t renew their memberships do so this year.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

a. Next Meeting – March or April 2012 at the Spring Conference in Deadwood SD.
ADJOURN
Grant Uecker made a motion to adjourn the meeting and it was seconded by Deb Henriksen.  No further discussion followed.  The motion was passed and Starla adjourned the meeting at 1:14 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,

Laura Olson

Secretary

